
	 When:	 7:00 p.m. 	
	 	 Monday, October 3, 2011 
	 Where:	 Trinity United Methodist Church 
	 	 4001 Speedway
Note:	   HPNA general meetings usually 	 	
take place on the first Monday of each month.
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HPNA General Meeting  
Agenda for Oct 3rd
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bylaws for HPNA Steering 
Committee term limits

	 Vote on 2011-2012 HPNA Officers 
and Steering Committee

	 Presentation by Roscoe Overton on 
city council redistricting

	 Update on crime and safety by 
Heather Freeman

Continued on page 12

October 23rd: 37th Annual  
Fire Station Festival 

The fabulously fun Fire Station Festival is almost here! 
Thank you to our funders, Hyde Park Neighborhood 

Association (HPNA) and Grande Communications. 
Your Festival Plan-

ning Committee is hard 
at work creating another 
memorable event hon-
oring the partnership 
between Fire Station #9 
and our neighborhood 
while celebrating the ef-
fectiveness and impact 
of citizen involvement.   
The parade route and 
festival details may be 
found at this site thanks 
to Robin Silberling. 
<www.austinhydepark.
org/events/fsfestival>  
Linda van Bavel with 
Matthew Ott is design-
ing and marketing the 
event to our friends and 
neighbors. 

The festival activities 
begin at 3:30 p.m. Sunday, Octo-
ber 23rd, with a gathering at Shipe 
Park to form the traditional and 
eclectic Fire Station Festival Pa-
rade appealing to the child in all of 
us. The parade departs Shipe Park 
at 4:00 p.m. Wear your Hallow-
een costume. Decorate your bikes, 
strollers, wagons, pets, vehicles, 
movable objects, and yourselves. 
Prizes will be given in several cat-
egories. Bring musical instruments 
or noisemakers to play as you 
march in the parade. Gabi Snyder 

and Kelly Schaub are creating an 
inspiring parade event. Not in the 
parade? Find a prime viewing spot 
along the parade route. 

Meanwhile at the fire sta-
tion, folks will be gathering at 
4:00 p.m. to prepare for the arriv-
al of the parade and get an early 
start in celebrating. Lynne Hohl-
feld and Sarah Brooks lead set-up 
to provide the perfect festival en-
vironment.  Joan Yamini with 
Walgreens creates a magical land 

Members of Pack 21 express apparent approval for the 
refreshments at 2010’s Fire Station Festival.  Photo by Jackson 
Brooks, a student at Lee Elementary. 

Hyde Park Strives 
to Save Historic 
Baker School

Hyde Park residents and other 
concerned citizens appealed 

to the Austin school board in Au-
gust not to sell Baker School but to 
maintain it as public school prop-
erty and if necessary to consider a 
lease, rather than a sale. 

Residents expressed under-
standing that the school district 
is resorting to liquidating proper-
ty to deal with funding reductions 
imposed by a state government 
that seems bent on starving pub-
lic education, but pointed out the 
school board’s fiduciary responsi-
bility to taxpayers would be better 
served by a lease, creating ongoing 
revenue years into the future and 
preserving Baker for public use.

The century-old historic Bak-
er building and surrounding 4.8 
acres of grounds is the largest pub-
lic space in Hyde Park and is a part 
of the Hyde Park Local Historic 
District.

Hyde Park Contact Team chair 
Karen McGraw pointed out that 
the $7.75 million sale price adver-

Continued on page 4
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Hyde Park Neighborhood Association
P. O Box 49427 • Austin, TX 78765

http://www.austinhydepark.org

— HPNA Officers/Steering Committee —
President  
• Lisa Harris • Ljharrisus@yahoo.com................................... 467-2504
Co-Vice Presidents 
• Cynthia Majors Lyon • majorslyon@homesinaustin.net  
• John Williams • jawilli@grandecom.net  
• Paula Rhodes psrhodes@austin.rr.com
Co-Secretaries • Sam Waring • Rich MacKinnon
Co-Treasurers • PO Box 49427, Austin, TX 78765
Carol Jackson • caroljackson@austin.rr.com  
I.J. Aarons • ijaarons@aol.com • 
Additional Steering Committee Members: • Wanda Penn • Mark 
Fishman • Stan Kozinsky • Dorothy Richter • Eric Stumberg • John 
Moore • David Conner
HPNA Committee/Task Forces (w/chairs)
AISD • Ann S. Graham, 3815 Ave H..............................................458-8096
Alley Coordinator • Carol Burton, <skywash@austin.rr.com>...................
Austin Neighborhoods Council Rep. ................ VOLUNTEER NEEDED
Beautification 	• Robin Burch <robinburch@gmail.com>..  (903) 780-5275
Children’s Programs • ....................................... VOLUNTEER NEEDED
Church/Neighborhood Liaison • Niyata Spelman, 3802 Ave. F.	459-8349
Communications/Web • Robin Silberling, <robin@wcook.org>	452-1783
Crime & Safety • Heather Freeman, <hdozierfreeman@yahoo.com>
Development Review • David Conner <daypaycon@yahoo.com>
Finance • David Conner <daypaycon@yahoo.com>
Graffiti Patrol ..................................................... VOLUNTEER NEEDED 
Homes Tour • David Conner <daypaycon@yahoo.com>
Membership • Jim & Eileen Genevro, <jgenevro@earthlink.net>	401-3803
Neighborhood Planning • Karen McGraw, 4315 Ave. C .............459-2261
Local Historic District • Lorre Weidlich, <lweidlich@mail2sevenseas.com>..
Shipe Park • Mark Fishman, <mlfishman@gmail.com>...............656-5505
Social • Deaton Bednar, <deatonbednar@grandecom.net>...........................
Transportation .................................................... VOLUNTEER NEEDED
Tree Preservation • JP Moore, <johnpaulmoore@austin.rr.com> 	789-7025
Triangle Development • Cathy Echols, 4002 Ave. C....................206-0729
Zoning • Dorothy Richter, 3901 Ave. G.........................................452-5117

HPNA Steering Committee
Committee 
Wanda Penn <wandapen@mac.com>  ...............................(2009-2011)
Mark Fishman	.....................................................................(2010-2012)
Stan Kozinsky <kozinsky@swbell.net>.............................(2010-2012)
Dorothy Richter..................................................................(2009-2011)
Eric Strumberg....................................................................(2010-2012)
John Paul Moore.................................................................(2010-2012)
David Conner <daypaycon@yahoo.com> .. (immediate past president)

From the President’s Desk:

It’s election time at HPNA. For the past month, we on the nominations committee (Cynthia 
Lyons, Carolyn Grimes, Michael Nill and I) have been putting a great deal of thought into 

whom to nominate and have been working hard to persuade people who were already doing 
a lot for our neighborhood to give even more by serving in our association’s leadership. 

Pecan Press
The Pecan Press is published monthly

by the Hyde Park Neighborhood Association in Austin, Texas.
Note: Each month’s ad and editorial deadline is 

the 15th of month preceding publication.

Outgoing Editor
Grant Thomas 450-0464 <hgthomas@youthlaunch.org>

Incoming Editor
Paul Kamprath <pecaneditor@gmail.com>

Poetry Editor
Charlotte Herzele <herzele@gmail.com> 

Crime & Safety Chairman 
Heather Freeman <hdozierfreeman@yahoo.com>

Production Manager/Advertising Director
Robert M. Farr 731-0617 <bobfarr@austin.rr.com>

Mail Ad Payments to:  
Carol Jackson. P.O. Box 49427, Austin, TX 78765

Mail Ad Artwork to:
Robert M. Farr <bobfarr@austin.rr.com>
7500 Chelmsford Dr. Austin,TX 78736

Distribution Coordinator
Rimas Remeza • 4105 Ave. F • 371-3158 

 <rimasx@yahoo.com>

Area Coordinators
North of 45th/West of Duval • Pam Dozler......................... 458-8927
North of 45th/East of Duval • Jay Gerard & Carrie Laughlin 	371-1546
South of 45th/West of Speedway • Robert Morris & Kathryn Kotrla...	
	  .................................................................................. 371-7246
South of 45th/East of Speedway • Martha Campbell.......... 452-2815

Contributors
Glen Alyn, Candy Gray Becker, Cynthia Beeman, Laurence Becker, Deaton 
Bednar, Mary Collins Blackmon, Steve Bratteng , George Bristol, Sharon 
Brown, Lewis Brownlow, Amon Burton, Martha Campbell, Inga Marie 
Carmel, Josephine Casey, Nicole Caspers, Kitty Clark, Betsy Clubine, 
Elsy Cogswell, Carol Cohen Burton, William Cook, Susan Crites Krumm, 
Celeste Cromack, Herb Dickson, Avis Davis, Don Davis, Pam Dozler, Cathy 
Echols, Mark Fishman, Fred Florence, Merle Franke, Gregory Free, Nadia 
Freeman, Larry Freilich, Eugene George, Mary Carolyn George, Barbara 
Gibson, Larry Gilg, Susan Gilg, Ann S. Graham, Carolyn E. Grimes, Lisa 
Harris, Anne Hebert, Ben Heimsath, Albert Huffstickler, Cynthia Janis, 
Liz Jones, Paul Kamprath, John Kerr, Susan Kerr, Bo Kersey, Susan Kirk, 
Dennis Lensing, Karen McGraw, Sharon Majors, Jason Mann, Libby 
Malone, Alan Marburger, Peter Maxson, Brook Meggs, Elaine Meenehan, 
Fred Meredith, Susan Moffat, John Paul Moore, Jack Nokes, Jill Nokes, 
Wren Nokes Willeford, Wanda Penn, Cecil Pennington, Linda Pennington, 
Peter Pfeiffer, Dorothy Richter, Walter Richter, Kristen De La Rosa, Steve 
Sadowsky, Mark Sainsbury, Jessica Salinas, Mary Lou Serafine, Cathy 
Short, Sarah Sitton, Thad Sitton, Clay Smith, Niyianta Spelman, Jenna 
Stephens, Julie Strong, Kathleen Strong, Debbie Trammell, Rollo Treadway, 
Lao Tzu, Jennifer Vickers, Katie Vignery, Sandra Villalaz-Dickson, Lorre 
Weidlich, Adam Wilson, Hanna Wiseman Jacobs, Joe Wiseman, Sue Young, 
Hermelinda Zamarripa.

has served as secretary of the Hyde 
Park Neighborhood Plan Contact 
Team for some time and when we 
need volunteers for an effort she is al-
ways one of the first to agree to help. 
I am sure this is an incomplete list 
but she was one of our many won-
derful volunteers at It’s My Park Day 
and she is helping at National Night 
Out on October 4th.  We enthusiasti-
cally nominate her for co-secretary.

Lynn Hohlfeld is an accom-
plished accountant. For several years 
she has been an important part of the 
Fire Station Festival team. We really 
appreciate that she has agreed to be 
nominated to serve as co-treasurer.

Michael Nill, while relatively 
new to the neighborhood, has made 
substantial contributions to our com-
munity already. This year he and his 
wife Irene Cohen graciously opened 
their home for the Homes Tour. He 
contributed greatly to the nomina-
tions committee and over the course 
of my year as president I have found 
his assistance invaluable in thinking 

through how to make our association 
more transparent. We are delighted to 
nominate him for one of the at-large 
positions on the steering committee.

Kevin Heyburn participated in 
HPNA before, during, and after the 
Local Historic District vote. While 
his concerns about the district were 
not always well-received, he always 
raised them in a constructive way. 
When it became clear that there were 
significant disagreements between 
neighbors about the district, he did a 
great deal to help us bridge the dif-

Continued on following page 

While there are numerous ongo-
ing issues that I could give updates 
on this month, I decided my main 
topic for this month should be the 
nominations committee’s slate and 
a salute to those who have done a 
great deal for the association this 
year (and in some cases for many 
years) as part of the leadership but 
are not on the nominating commit-
tee’s slate.

Ashley Schweikart has been in-
volved in many HPNA efforts. She 

President Lisa Harris presides at HPNA’s 
September General Meeting. Photo by 
George Wyche.
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Send in your articles, letters, and photos (but not your 
poetry*) by the 15th of each month to:

	 Editor, Pecan Press
	 <pecaneditor@gmail.com>

*Send your poems to: 
	 Charlotte Herzele
	 <herzele@gmail.com>

We Welcome Your Submissions to Pecan Press

Note: The Pecan Press will not publish unsigned/unattributed poetry. All poems (even if written under a pen 
name) must carry a name and address or phone number for identification and verification purposes.

HPNA Membership Info

All memberships expire on September 30th 
of each year. 

�
Membership in HPNA is open to all 
residents aged 18 years or older who reside 
within the boundaries of Hyde Park or 
within 300 feet of the designated 
boundaries.  

�
New members, and members who lapse in 
dues for over six months, are eligible to 
vote at HPNA meetings 30 days after 
receipt of dues.

—	 Lisa Harris	
HPNA President	
<Ljharrisus@yahoo.com>

ferences. He is also helping with our 
National Night Out. We are very hap-
py he has agreed to be nominated for 
an at-large steering committee posi-
tion.

John Williams has served ably as 
co-vice president this year and I. Jay 
Aarons has been a wonderful co-trea-
surer for several years and we greatly 
appreciate that both have agreed 
to be nominated for another term. I 
have agreed to be nominated for a 
second term as president.

The two current at large steer-
ing committee members whose terms 
are up this year, Dorothy Richter and 
Wanda Penn, have both made great 
contributions to HPNA over many 
years. We were torn between keep-
ing such valuable members on the 
steering committee and nominat-
ing promising new people. While in 
the end we decided to nominate new 
people, we value what Wanda and 
Dorothy bring to the association. Re-
gardless of whether they are elected 
to the steering committee again this 
month, they are both important lead-
ers in our community. When and if 
3801 Duval becomes Huffstickler 
Green, it will in no small part be due 
to Wanda’s efforts; she tirelessly ne-
gotiated the bureaucracy at Austin 
Energy until they finally found miti-
gation money that they had awarded 
to HPNA but then misplaced.

Cynthia Majors Lyon has been 
a wonderful and energetic co-vice 
president for the past two years and 
has contributed to the association in 
many ways over the years. She has 
decided that right now she needs a 
break from being part of HPNA’s 
leadership so she has more time for 
work, family, and all of her other 
commitments. We appreciate her ser-
vice and hope she will serve again in 
the future.

Paula Rhodes has contributed to 
HPNA in many ways over the years. 
This year she been an able co-vice 
president and has worked hard on 
the Fire Station Festival team. Like 
Cynthia, she has decided that mat-
ters outside of HPNA need more of 
her time right now and has decid-
ed to take a break from participating 
in HPNA’s leadership. We appreci-
ate her efforts for the neighborhood 
and look forward to her rejoining the 
leadership in the future.

Carol Jackson has been a wonder-
ful co-treasurer for multiple terms. 
She also has decided that she needs 
more time for her other commit-
ments. We thank her for all her work 
keeping our books and hope that she 
runs for an HPNA leadership posi-
tion again in the future.

Finally, Sam Waring agreed to 
be co-secretary this past year but cir-
cumstances resulted in him spending 

much of the year as our sole secre-
tary. He took wonderful minutes and 
we would have loved to nominate 
him for another term but he has in-
dicated he would like to take a break 
from being an officer. We hope he 
will run again at some point in the 
future.

There are two positions on the 
nominations committee slate which 
we intended to fill but for which we 
had not finalized nominees at press 
time. John has agreed to be nomi-
nated either for vice president or for 
co-vice president. At this point he is 
our sole nominee for vice president. 
We intend to nominate a co-secretary 
to serve with Ashley but at this time 
are still working on recruiting for that 
position.

Please come and vote on October 
3rd if you are eligible to vote!

Hyde Park Neighborhood Association Enrollment         2011-12 Membership

Name  ______________________________________________ Phone ___________________

Address _____________________________________________________________________                                                                                

   I wish to be notified via email of HPNA meetings and events.

Email ____________________________________________________

Dues (per person)

  Standard - $5/year       Senior Citizen- $1/year

  New Member       Renewing Member

Payment:   Check        Cash  Date ____________

All memberships expire on September 30th of each year.  

Bring to an HPNA 
meeting, or send to: 

HPNA Membership
P.O. Box 49427
Austin, Texas  78765

Make checks payable to HPNA.   
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tised for Baker is far below the square-foot assessed 
value of the Hyde Park homes surrounding it. A sale 
at such bargain basement prices would open the way 
for massive, well-justified appeals from other proper-
ty owners, leading in turn to lower tax revenues both 
for schools and the City of Austin. 

David Conner, former Hyde Park Neighborhood 
Association President, noted the history of the school 
and its status as contributing to the recently estab-
lished Hyde Park Historic District. Speakers also noted 
that the City of Austin adopted the Hyde Park Neigh-
borhood Plan in 2000 that calls for the historic school 
facility to be returned to school use in the future. 

Eric Stumberg, a member of the Hyde Park Neigh-
borhood Association Steering Committee, presented 
the association’s resolution proposing a lease rather 
than a sale and encouraging an eventual return of the 
property to school use.

Susan Moffat, who served on the school district’s 
Facility Master Plan Task Force that had proposed 
evaluating administrative buildings for possible sale 
OR LEASE as an alternative to closing active school 
campuses, pointed out the lease option seems to have 
been overlooked by the district.

Moffat observed proceeds from such an ill-ad-
vised one-time sale, “will be a drop in the bucket in 
AISD’s annual budget. That income will be sucked up 
in minutes, the property will be gone, and we won’t 
have the means to buy it back. With the city’s com-
prehensive plan supporting densification, why let a 
valuable central tract go at this crazy low price when 
a lease could provide ongoing income and better op-
tions for long-term planning?” (A full transcript of 
Moffat’s remarks appears on page 7.)

Ashley Schweickart, who has represented the HP 
Contact Team in the Imagine Austin planning proj-
ect, pointed out that Hyde Park is frequently cited as 
an ideally livable “complete community” desirable 
for inner city neighborhoods, yet selling Baker will re-
move one of the leading factors contributing to the 
complete status of the neighborhood. School district 
staff is due to make a recommendation on Baker mat-
ter to the school board by October 15.
Baker School History

Hyde Park’s founder Monroe Shipe envisioned a vil-
lage within the city, with its own town center, parks, school, 
transportation and broad, tree-shaded, eminently walkable 
streets and alleys, its own mail delivery, street lighting and 
sanitation. 

Shipe set about fulfilling his promise that Hyde Park 
would be a “place of perfect shade,” lining these streets with 
elms, pecans, sycamores, catalpas and hackberries plant-
ed and transplanted from property he owned near Manor. 

Saving Historic Baker School...­
­		 		    …cont’d from page 1

Continued on following page 
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A  unique  per spec t ive  on 
archi t ec tura l & inter ior  de s ign

renovat ions . addi t ions . new cons t ruc t ion
mater ia l  s e l e c t ions . co lor  pa le t t e s. . .

512.657.8238
mart inhousede s igns . com

M A R T I N H O U S E D E S I G N S

Many remain, joined by others sold by pioneer nurseryman 
Frank T. Ramsey. Shipe built two lakes and a pavilion in 
the southwest corner of what is now Hyde Park, taking ad-
vantage of the crowds that would flock on weekends to the 
beautified Austin State Hospital grounds just across Gua-
dalupe.

Recognizing that he would need a school to attract 
families who might build homes in his new development, 
Monroe Shipe built the first Hyde Park School and, for the 
first year, paid its teacher, Miss Mary Lowry, from his own 
pocket.

This original school building was located on the east 
side of Speedway, between 38th and 39th Streets. It was 
built of lumber salvaged from the racetrack grandstands of 
the Texas State Agricultural Fair, as it was called before the 
State Fair was moved to Dallas. Shipe also used the sal-
vaged material to build his own home at 39th and Avenue 
G and  material from the original school building was used 
after the current Baker was built, for the home of wood-
carver Peter Mansbendel, Shipe’s son-in-law.

In 1892, the Austin School District purchased the orig-
inal Hyde Park school building, added more rooms and 
assumed Miss Lowry’s salary, keeping her as principal. In 
1902, the school was renamed in honor of Dewitt Clinton 
Baker to recognize Mr. Baker’s service to education in Aus-
tin.  Dewitt Baker was an avid reader in five languages and 
deeply interested in general knowledge and education.  Mr. 
Baker was among the founders of the Austin Public Li-
brary. He was the inspector of schools for Travis and Hays 
counties from 1872 to 1877.   

Continued on page 6
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Hyde Park Handyman
Big or Small, We Do it All

PETE REED

20 Years Experience
Free Estimates
(512) 736-6539

Ed
uc
at

ing
the

futur
e leaders of the creative class

College Prep, Fine Arts
Come to our Grand Opening Oct 14, 6pm!

www.griffinschool.org

According to an account of Baker School’s history pub-
lished in the Austin Daily Statesman in October 1914, 
mothers at the school grew unhappy with the school building 
in 1908. Because of the limits of its size, Hyde Park children 
could not complete all elementary school near their homes, 
but had to go to Wooldridge to prepare to enter high school. 

Miss Lowry responded, “Well, why don’t you women 
change it?” She challenged them to organize a Mother’s Club, 
to which they promptly agreed. The Mothers’ Club’s first 
meeting attracted more than 50 women and selected Miss 
Lowry as temporary chairwoman. Over the next few years the 
Mothers’ Club succeeded in getting new rooms added to the 
original school, enough that Hyde Park’s children could all 
complete their elementary education in the neighborhood. 

In 1910, these women campaigned successfully for 
Austin’s very first school bonds to pay, in part, for construc-
tion of a new Baker School. The school site was secured on 
land that had originally been a part of the original “Park” 
in Hyde Park, and the new 12-room brick Baker School 
opened in 1911. It was built on the original site of the 
Hyde Park pavilion. For the best part of the next 60 years, 
Hyde Park students wore the green and white colors of the 
Baker Buckaroos.

According to the Statesman account, Miss Lowry was 
succeeded by a new principal, W. H. Emert, “Miss Low-
ry having requested release from these arduous duties, she 
being retained as an efficient and much loved teacher of 
our little ones. There are few men and women who live in 
Hyde Park, born and bred there, who have not Miss Low-
ry to thank for much of the good they gathered from life’s 
school.” Lowry, whose own home survives a block away 
from Baker at 4001 Avenue C, earned the affection of a 
generation of students for her willingness to keep ringing 
the school bell until the last of the children she saw literally 
running late reached the schoolhouse door.

Former students have noted the architectural similar-
ities between Baker and Fulmore Middle School, and a 
casual observer can readily recognize the identical brick-
work patterns the two buildings share, although Fulmore’s 
multiple changes and additions have obscured the original 
facade still visible at Baker.  Renowned Architect Roy L. 
Thomas created a major addition to the school to keep pace 
with the growing baby boom in the 1950s. 

Baker functioned as an elementary and junior high 
school until declining enrollment led to its closing in the 
1970s. Today Baker is used as an administration building. 
Hyde Park residents have voted in the building for many 
years, enjoyed the playgrounds and broad, shaded lawn of 
this public space and have attended meetings and functions 
in the large cafeteria space. In recent years, the building has 
been used for exterior shots of the fictive East Dillon High 
School on the Emmy award-winning television series “Fri-
day Night Lights.”

—	 John Paul Moore

Saving Historic Baker School...­
­		 		    …cont’d from page 5
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Transcript of Susan Moffat’s 
Remarks at Citizens 
Communication, August 22nd 
AISD Board Meeting

I’m Susan Moffat and I’m here to express concerns 
about the lowball asking price for Baker Center and to sup-
port leasing the site for ongoing income, rather than losing it 
forever in a fire sale.

 As a former member of the Facility Master Plan Task 
Force, I was a strong proponent of evaluating administrative 
buildings for possible sale OR LEASE before closing active 
school campuses. At that time - less than a year ago - district 
staff put Baker’s value at 8 to 15 million, with a sale price 
pegged at 11 million. Therefore, I was surprised to see this 
property listed just months later at only 7.75 million, more 
than 3 million under the sale price we were told. In fact, Bak-
er’s land alone appears under-appraised at about 25 dollars 
a square foot, when surrounding land is typically valued and 
taxed at 31 to 45 dollars a square foot.

As a Task Force member, I also suggested evaluating 
Baker for lease to provide ongoing revenue, an option that, 
to my knowledge, has never been fully or publicly explored.

Baker is a large historic building, with almost 66,000 
square feet of space, and major recent bond renovations. 
It’s located on 4.8 acres in a highly desirable neighborhood, 
close to excellent transit, shopping, UT and major medical 
employers.

The average office rental rate in Austin this year is 24 
and a half dollars per square foot. At 66,000 square feet, 
Baker could bring in roughly $1.6 million per year in rent-
al income - in a market that is also trending up. The 7 million 
or even 11 million from a one-time sale will be a drop in the 
bucket in AISD’s annual budget. That income will be sucked 
up in minutes, the property will be gone, and we won’t have 
the means to buy it back. With the city’s comp plan support-
ing densification, why let a valuable central tract go at this 
crazy low price when a lease could provide ongoing income 
and better options for long-term planning?

In closing, please consider your fiduciary duty to district 
taxpayers and don’t give away almost five acres of prime 
public real estate in a fire sale deal. Thank you.
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PIANO LESSONS
ANGELO LEMBESIS

EDUCATOR, PERFORMER, COMPOSER

• M.M. UNIVERSITY OF NORTH TEXAS

• TEN YEARS EXPERIENCE TEACHING 

• CLOSE TO BRENTWOOD ELEMENTARY

Web: www.pianobyangelo.com

Phone: 817.403.3409

Avery 5371

Pecan Press is on-line at
<www.austinhydepark.org>

Please Save  
Hyde Park Trees
Please water your trees.
Last week our neighbor Cynthia Lyon posted a very 

useful video from the Texas Forest Service to her 
Facebook, observing, “This video has good practical 
tips for watering your trees. Maybe too late for some, 
but every tree we can save makes a difference in our 
shade canopy and on our electric bills...not to mention 
property values.” We could not have said it better.

With tight water restrictions in place, and record 
drought and heat sparking fires across our state, so close 
and so tragic just over the county line around Bastrop, 
some homeowners face a choice of saving green lawns or 
saving their trees. As for us, the choice is clear: Water the 
irreplaceable trees that are in very real danger of dying 
and leave the lawn for another day. 

If it ever does rain again, really rain enough to break 
this drought, the lawn can easily enough be restored or 
xeriscaped. The treasured, mature shade trees we lose can 
never be replaced, not in the face of climate change, not 
in our lifetimes, not ever. They can survive with weekly 
deep, slow waterings. You can concentrate the water 
allowed each week by the restrictions, or the city allows 
you to water any day for as long as you are willing to 
hold a hose, under the branches in the shade. As high 
temperatures dip back into double digits, one could do 
worse. The water you use might be costly, but weigh that 
against the loss of property value and higher utility bills 
that Cynthia mentions.

Trees in Shipe Park are weathering the drought so far, 
thanks to the ongoing efforts of the Friends of Shipe Park 
to make sure that the sprinkler system installed several 
years ago is operating when authorized. The magnificent 
legacy post oaks on the Baker School grounds may 
already have been neglected beyond the point of no 
return. The city trees in right of way parkways in front 
of our homes are suffering from neglect as well, as 
are numerous trees on the North grounds of the Ney 
Museum. 

Without a determined effort to save these trees, they 
will be lost never to return, and our beloved tree-shaded 
neighborhood, our entire city, will be a very different 
place.

•	 Texas Forestry Service video with Screwdriver Test	
<http://tinyurl.com/3tvygay>

•	 City of Austin Fact Sheets <http://tinyurl.com/3fcna66>, 
<http://tinyurl.com/4xkh6xu>

•	 Recognizing Drought Injury Symptoms on Plants 	
<http://tinyurl.com/438rsra>

•	 Watering Trees During Drought  	
<http://tinyurl.com/43km4bb>

•	 Caring for Trees in a Dry Climate  	
<http://tinyurl.com/3gmm39w>

—	 by John Paul Moore and Alison Young
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ARBORTECH
Member of and Certified by The International 

Society of Arboriculture 

Stan Noblett, B. S. Molecular Biology 

940-0705
Residential-Commercial

· Sick Tree Diagnosis         · Pruning 
· Storm Damage               · Removal 
· Ball Moss           · Cabling & Bracing 
· Lot Clearing            · Roof Clearing 
· Appraisal · Native Tree Experts 

Complete Tree Service 

www.arbortech.org

For the life  of  your trees .
pruning  fertilization  pest & disease management  removal
CALL 877 BARTLETT 877.227.8538 OR VISIT BARTLETT.COM

BARTLETT.
BEcAusE fuLL, hEALThy TREEs 

mAkE foR fuLL, hEALThy LivEs.

The trees and shrubs that shade us and grow along with us are 
valuable assets that deserve care and protection. for over 

100 years, we’ve led both the science and services that make 
your landscape thrive. No matter the size or scope of 

your tree and shrub care needs, our experts provide you with 
a rare mix of local service, global resources and innovative 

practices. Trees add so much value to our lives. And Bartlett 
adds even more value to your trees.
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  Clues: [# in parentheses is # letters in answer words]

1. Platanus found around Shipe Park pool. (8)______________
2. Quercus that loses leaves in spring (4,3) ________________
3. Tree of state. (5) ___________________________________
4. Liquidambar with spiky ball fruits. (8) ___________________
5. One of  the trees lost in Bastrop. (4) ____________________
6. and 7. Sophora secundiflora with hot beans (5,8) _________  

________________________________________________
7. see 6. (6) _ _______________________________________
8. It’s what we call cedar really is (7) _____________________
9. Taxodium – a deciduous conifer. (4,7) __________________
10. Not native; smooth bark, flowers like mad. (5,6) _ ________
11. Many people would like to hack one down. (9) ___________
12. Not native; shiny leaves; called privet. (9) ______________
13. Ulmus with little leaves. (5,3)  ________________________
14. Quercus with pointy lobes – ole! (7,3)  _________________
15. Our native maple; sounds like a container of great age. (8)  

________________________________________________
16. Robinia: legume with name like a dark insect. (5,6)  ______
17. Diospyros with smooth gray bark and dark, sweet fruit. (5, 9)  

________________________________________________
18. Maclura with warty green fruits. (4-4) __________________
19. Populus with fluff in the fruits. (10) ____________________
20. Not just from Ohio State, but Texas or Mexican. (7)_______

(Hiints on page 18)

Pecan Press Word Find 2
“The Trees of Hyde Park and Beyond” by der Brat

Oops Dept.: Clue #10 on September’s Word Find 
#1 should have said 39th Street.

—	 der Bratt
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HybridRealtor@Stanberry.com

Hyde Park Resident & Neighborhood Realtor
Jeff  Baker  512 619-7421 ABOR, REALTOR®
Former State Licensed Appraiser                          Also check out jeffbakerart.biz

R E A L T O R S ®

Stanberry
Associates

In partnership with solesforsouls, I will be donating 200 pairs 
of shoes for those in need with each real estate transaction. 
Check out soles4souls.org to see how you can get involved! 

Invitation
Remembering Celeste Cromack

(1939-2011)
2 pm, Sunday, October 2, 2011

4100 Duval Street
Austin, Texas

Please join us to honor and remember the life of 
Celeste Cromack, friend, neighbor 

and coworker.  We will meet at 
the home of Terry Meenehan, 

4100 Duval Street, the 
house immediately to the 
north of the Cromack 
residence. Please bring 
your memories and stories 
about Celeste. Those 
who wish to may share 

with the group.  Wine 
and light refreshments 

will be provided.  Parking 
information is included below 

for those who will arrive via car.
There is no parking on Duval Street, but parking is 

available both west and east of4100 Duval Street: 
West of Duval: Park on Avenue H near its 

intersection with 41st Street, or along E. 41st Street 
near Avenue H.  Access the house from the alley 
(between Ave H and Duval) through the back gate into 
the backyard of the Meenehan home. Watch for signs 
identifying the house.

East of Duval: Parking is also available east of 
Duval along E. 41st and E.42nd streets.  Cross Duval 
to 4100 Duval Street and enter through the front 
porch.  Please Do Not Park In the Alley. 

We wish to thank Terry Meenehan, Celeste’s 
neighbor for 13 years, who has offered his home and 
backyard for the occasion.

Thank you.
 
R.S.V. P.  Please respond to Catherine Moore 

at <ch1moore@gmail.com> so that we may plan 
accordingly.

—	 Catherine Moore, 	
Julie Strong, 	
Lin Team

HYDE PARKHYDE PARKHYDE PARK
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Hyde Park Neighbors –

Biggs Plumbing, a commercial contractor for 
over 40 years, is now providing residential 
service. 

Consider us for your:
• Kitchen and bath remodeling 
• New tankless water heaters
• Service calls

We live in the neighborhood and understand 
the challenges of older plumbing.  Let us help 
you with your next project.

512–837–5955
service@biggsplumbing.com 

http://www.biggsplumbing.com

TX Masters License M36811

of activities for children. Carol Jackson and Paula 
Rhodes with Hyde Park Bar and Grill make sure that 
we are refreshed with food and drink. Mary LaTouf is 
bringing La Strada again for our listening and danc-
ing pleasure until 6:00 p.m. when the Festival ends. 

The photographer this year is Jackson Brooks of 
Avenue F who will be photographing it all. Jackson 
is a student at Lee Elementary and wanted to give us 
the Fire Station Festival from his point of view. Jack-
son may have a career in photography. 

We are supporting Heart House again. <www.
hearthouse.org>. Through their afterschool programs, 
they provide a safe haven for children and encourage 
good citizenship.  Gently used books for K-6 chil-
dren are needed. Bring books to Shipe Park and look 
for our volunteer with the red wagon to drop off your 
books before you march in the parade.  Also, look for 
the donation box provided by Walgreens (45th and 
Guadalupe) at the Fire Station Festival.  

Rain or shine – be there on October 23rd to cele-
brate with us. Invite your friends to join you in the 
parade. Bring $5 to join your neighborhood associa-
tion and bring gently used books for K-6 children at 
Heart House Austin. 

Is this fun or what! 
Hyde Park – where the past and future join to-

gether in a real neighborhood.

—	 Deaton Bednar, Social Chair	
<deatonbednar@grandecom.net>	
512.371.3762

Fire Station Fest: October 23rd...­
­		 		    …cont’d from page 1

Engine No. 9 at the 2010 Festival, photo by Jackson Brooks. 
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Suzee Brooks, REALTOR® CNE
mobile 512.740.5771 • office 512.499.0499 • fax 512.499.0460 • suzee@lyonrealestate.net

Virtual Tour & Info:
lyonrealestate.net

Offered at
$585,000

• Main House: 3 Bedrooms & 2.5 Bathrooms
• Guest Apt./Studio: 1 Bedroom & Half-Bath
• Custom Pecan Built-Ins Throughout
• Designer Kitchen w/Stainless Appliances
• Front & Back Wrap-Around Porches
• Private Courtyard with Huge Pecan Tree
• Moontower View in the Heart of South Austin

1605 SOUTH 2ND STREET Modern Bouldin Bungalow

FO
R

SA
LE

Lucien, Stirling and Gray  
Advisory Group, Inc. 

How do you define “wealth”? 

Hint:  It’s more than your balance sheet 

Exploring this question and crafting
thoughtful long-term plans

is how we deliver
wealth management services  

in a meaningful, personal way. 

Please give us a call. 

“Life is full of riches. Your relationship with
an advisor should be the same.” 

4005 Guadalupe · Austin, TX  78751 
(512) 458-2517 

www.lsggroup.com 

“Smart Decisions About Serious Money” 

A Registered Investment Advisor providing  
Fiduciary level planning, advice & asset management services 

In Hyde Park since 1992 
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www.GWYNDOWS.com
 444-1954

Women Owned and Operated

Commercial and Residential

Great Quality and Affordable

Excellent Customer Service

ECO-friendly And Fully Insured

CALL US FOR A 
FREE ESTIMATE !

Earwigs
Earwigs, while mostly a nuisance, may 

scare homeowners with the sight of 
their enlarged pincers on the 
abdomen.  Their name 
comes from a 
wives’ tale that 
they would enter 
the ear while 
a person was 
sleeping and tunnel 
into the brain.

Earwigs are somewhat flattened, brown to black 
in color with large forcep-like pincers coming off the 
tip of the abdomen.  Adults have a pair of shortened, 
leathery forewings that cover the membranous hind-
wings.

Earwigs feed on other insects that are alive or 
dead.  They will also feed on decaying organic matter, 
lichen, moss, fungi or greasy foods.

When earwigs are found indoors, they are moving 
in from outside as an accidental invader.  The insects 
can be removed with a vacuum or broom.  If large 
numbers are found indoors, you may need to treat 
with a residual insecticide outdoors.  It may also help 
your management program to utilize some of the fol-
lowing:

•	Replace old weather stripping around doors & 
windows

•	Seal pipe penetrations and cracks & crevices with 
sealant

•	Keep grass & foliage trimmed around the struc-
ture

•	Eliminate damp areas in crawl spaces or around 
the foundation

•	Reduce lighting around doors & windows or use 
yellow bulbs that are less attractive to insects
For more information or help with identification, 

contact Wizzie Brown, Texas AgriLife Extension Ser-
vice Program Specialist at 512.854.9600.  Check out 
my blog at <www.urban-ipm.blogspot.com>.

—	 Wizzie Brown, 512-854-9600	
Specialist, Texas AgriLife Extension	
<www.urban-ipm.blogspot.com>
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Hyde Park Specialist

Sam Archer
Broker | Realtor®, Juice Homes LLC

512.633.4650
Sam@ArcherAustin.com
www.JuiceHomes.com

and Resident

Sam is a Hyde Park enthusiast and has been living and investing in Hyde 
Park since 1995.

Sam	is	a	graduate	of	Harvard	and	the	LBJ	School	and	is	a	Certified									
Negotiation Expert®

Call Sam if you are considering selling .  It makes a difference 
when your Realtor® knows what is happening in our real estate market.

Helping clients buy and sell in 
Austin with integrity and 

unparalleled representation
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Cromack Estate
4016 Duval Street

Celeste and Bert Cromack were leaders in the

Hyde Park neighborhood for many years.  Before

she went to work for the City, Celeste served as

president of the Hyde Park Neighborhood

Association. They were always seen on the annual

homes tours, usually dressed in vintage costumes

and always serving as gracious docents. T h e i r

passing is a loss for the neighborhood and their

many friends here.

Now the Cromack home is available for sale.

A sturdy 1928 vintage bungalow, it is a Hyde Park

classic that retains its original character and

craftsman-style details. The electrical, plumbing

and HVAC systems were updated about 15 years

ago, when a new metal roof was also installed, but

the house needs additional work.

According to the tax records, the house has

1844sf of heated and cooled space. The living

room is spacious and has a wood-burning

fireplace.  The dining room is also large and the

kitchen has a breakfast nook and walk-in pantry.

There are two bedrooms and a bath downstairs and

two bedrooms upstairs.

The 60 x 135 foot lot has a very convenient

rear entry from the alley at the end of 41st Street

and is shaded by large trees. As of this publication

deadline, the price has not been set.

Continued on page 18

Crime prevention and the justice system 
provided the topics of discussion at 

September’s general meeting, as about 
twenty neighbors engaged in a back-and-
forth with District Attorney Rosemary 
Lehmberg.

President Lisa Harris called the meeting to order 
at 7:04 PM.

The first item was a “be seen” appearance from 
Carlos Lopez, who is running for Constable in Pre-
cinct 5. Neighbor Bruce Elfant, the current constable, 
is not running for re-election. Mr. Lopez is his chief 
deputy, and hopes to carry on directions established 
in the current administration.

Nominations for 2011-12 officers were received 
from the nominating committee, as follows:

•	President: Lisa Harris
•	Vice President: John Williams
•	Co-treasurers: IJ Aarons & Lynn Hohlfeld
•	Secretary: Ashley Schweikart
•	Steering Committee at-large members: Kevin 

Heyburn & Michael Nill
Officers will be elected at the October meeting. 

Neighbors are reminded that only HPNA members in 
good standing are eligible to vote.

Juan Markham from Capital Metro gave a short 
presentation about their new Adopt-a-Stop program, 
similar to the TxDOT Adopt-a-Highway program. 
Cost to adopt a bus stop is $35 for two years, and 
adopters will be identified at “their” stops by sign.

Regarding Huffstickler Green, Hancock and 
North University neighborhood associations have fi-
nally signed the agreement. The next step is to let the 
Parks Foundation relocate the account information, 
which they have mislaid.

National Night Out will be observed in the neigh-
borhood on Tuesday, October 4th. Charlotte Herzele 
will be coordinating volunteers.

Bruning closure: Lisa reported that she and Bob 
Breeze were the only HPNA members at the meeting 
held by the city. A larger delegation from Northfield 
and Ridgetop were present to support the closure. 
The owner of Snappy Mart, located at 51st and Duval, 
is objecting to the closing, and says he is losing lots of 
business. Ali Moktari of TPSD says they hope to intall 
the new traffic light controller at 51st/Airport in No-
vember.

The floor was then turned over to Ms. Lehmberg, 
who began by saying the district attorney’s first job is 
public safety. In her career with the attorney’s office, 
she worked with violent crime and property crime, as 

HPNA General Meeting 
Minutes for September 12, 2011
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1000 E 41st St
Austin, TX 78751
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Hints: Pecan Press Word Find 2

Learning Ally Needs 
Your Voice for the 
Blind and Dyslexic

On the corner of Burnet Road and 45th 
Street is a small building with a big 

mission. It houses Learning Ally, formerly 
known as Recording for the Blind & Dyslexic. 
This is the local studio of the nation’s 
largest audio library - an online collection 
of educational materials for students who 
struggle to read. 

Among the many volunteers who record books in 
the Austin studio, you’ll hear the soothing tones of Hyde 
Park residents who love to read aloud. Why would your 
neighbors want to sit in a dark booth recording academic 
books? Because they love to read. And because they want 
their recordings to help thousands of learners receive the 
same education as their peers.

Learning Ally’s users can’t read standard print due 
to visual impairment or a physical or learning disabili-
ty. They are K-12 pupils, college students, veterans and 
working professionals. Learners access their audio-books 
on laptops, smart-phones, MP3 players and CD-players. 
And they can only do this because someone has lent them 
a voice. 

Hyde Park residents, Learning Ally needs more voic-
es. They seek readers with expertise in a range of subject 
areas, especially those with a background in science 
or math. If you love to read aloud, then please consid-
er lending your voice to our local Learning Ally. You’ll 
be supported by a friendly, professional staff and will be 
given high-quality training before you’re alone with a mi-
crophone. 

You can find out more about Learning Ally on www.
LearningAlly.org and contact them about volunteer op-
portunities on 512-323-9390 or <tericson@LearningAlly.
org>.

—	 Carolyn Jones

Joe Zakes

Residential Remodeling
From Additions to Repairs

apcaustin.com

well as protecting children. She was a founder of the 
Children’s Advocacy Center, expanding the concept 
to create a new domestic violence program. The DA’s 
office also prosecutes environmental crimes, and has 
collected more than $33 million in fines for environ-
mental cases.

Ms. Lehmberg said the Travis County juvenile 
program is focused around the juvenile offender 
and helping to prevent recidivism. There is also an 
adult drug court program, which has an exceptional-
ly high graduation rate of fifty percent. She noted the 
recent spike in property crime, and stated she’s seri-
ous about striking at serial burglars. She also noted 
that the best crime prevention is a good neighborhood 
watch program, and advised using the Austin PD dis-
trict liaison officers to raise concerns. When asked 
for points of contact at the DA’s office for neighbors, 
she recommended speaking to Dana Blazey or  Gary 
Cobb at 854-9400.

Lisa noted that the tire slasher trial has been 
moved to September 26th, although further delay due 
to docket scheduling issues is possible.

The meeting adjourned at 7:57 PM.

September Meeting Minutes...­
­		 		    …cont’d from page 16

—	 Sam Waring	
HPNA Secretary	
4610 Ave. H
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Hey UT Fans, Longhorn Network
is now available on Grande!

You live in Texas. We live in Texas. And we’re excited to announce 
the launch of Longhorn Network.

Now you never need to miss another exclusive UT matchup plus much more! 
Time Warner Cable, AT&T Uverse and DirecTV just DON’T HAVE IT!

Call for more information.
512-220-4600

Or visit us online at
www.mygrande.com

Service not available in all areas. Please contact Grande Communications for details. Minimum Expanded or Preferred Video service in order to view Longhorn Network.  ©2011 Grande Communications Networks, LLC. All rights reserved.
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